GENERAL COUNCIL MEETING:

14-15 DECEMBER 2006
The following matters were considered by the General Council:

1.
Transparency Mechanism for Regional Trade Agreements:  The Council adopted the draft decision contained in the Annex to document TN/RL/18 establishing an RTA Transparency Mechanism on a provisional basis in accordance with paragraph 47 of the Doha Ministerial Declaration, in the light of the following observations and understandings read out by the Chairman:  first, paragraph 23 of the draft decision provided for Members to review the transparency mechanism, and if necessary to modify it, in light of the experience gained from its provisional operation, and replace it by a permanent mechanism adopted as part of the overall results of the Round;  it was understood that, notwithstanding the current stage of the DDA negotiations and the timing of their conclusion, Members intended to conduct an initial review of the Mechanism within one year of the adoption of the draft decision;  second, it was also understood that this draft decision was, on an exceptional basis, being taken up for consideration and adoption directly in the General Council as the superior body of the TNC without having first been considered in the TNC;  and third, it was further understood that the adoption of this draft decision was in keeping with, and without prejudice to, the terms of the Single Undertaking as set out in paragraph 47 of the Doha Ministerial Declaration.  The Decision is being circulated as WT/L/671.  

2.
China – Transitional review under Section 18.2 of the Protocol of Accession to the WTO Agreement:  Following statements by China and several other delegations, the General Council took note of the reports submitted by subsidiary bodies on the conduct of their respective reviews, and agreed that the fifth review by the General Council of China's implementation of the WTO Agreement and the provisions of its Protocol of Accession had been concluded.

3.
Report by the Chairman of the Trade Negotiations Committee:  The Director-General, as TNC Chair, recalling his statement to an informal TNC meeting on 16 November (circulated as document JOB(06)/255), said that in line what had been agreed at that time – which had given the green light to negotiating group Chairs to take up again their processes in accordance with the usual principles of transparency and inclusiveness – Chairs had started to talk to Members in a variety of informal formats to explore possible options to take the negotiations ahead.  While no real changes in numbers, notably in agricultural domestic support or tariff protection, had shown up in the discussions so far, an increasing level of engagement was starting to appear which indicated a willingness to enter into discussions on substance.  Members needed to maintain the rhythm of the informal work that was under way between now and the end-of-year break, and increase it after the break, in order to exploit the window of opportunity that remained in the first quarter of 2007.  Failure could be just around the corner, but Members need not turn that corner.  With everyone contributing and playing their part, Members could stay on track to take the Round to a successful conclusion next year.

4.
Transparency for Preferential Trade Arrangements: The Council adopted the draft decision contained in the Annex to document WT/GC/W/574 regarding Transparency for Preferential Trade Arrangements, without prejudice to the results of the deliberations that the CTD was called upon to undertake. The Decision is being circulated as WT/L/672.  

5.
Work Programme on Small Economies:  The Chair of the Dedicated Session of the CTD reporting on recent informal discussions, including a meeting with non-resident delegations during November's "Geneva Week" event, said that the focus of work in 2007 would be on identifying other specific measures on how to facilitate the fuller integration of small economies into the multilateral trading system and monitoring past and future proposals submitted by these countries in the negotiations and in regular WTO bodies.  The Council took note that Members in the CTD in Dedicated Session would be pursuing the substantive work under the Small Economies Work Programme in the new year.

6.
Work Programme on Special and Differential Treatment:  The Chair of the Special Session of the CTD reported on the status of work in that body since July 2006.  The Council also heard reports by Chairpersons of the following WTO bodies to whom certain Agreement-specific proposals on S&D treatment had been referred:  Agriculture Special Session, Services Council Special Session, Safeguards Committee, TRIMs Committee, DSB Special Session, SPS Committee, Negotiating Group on Rules, and Agriculture Committee.  The Council took note that work on the outstanding Agreement-specific proposals would need to continue both in the CTD Special Session and in the other WTO bodies to which such proposals had been referred and that Members would be pursuing this work in the new year.

7.
Committee on Budget, Finance and Administration:  The Director-General, in follow-up to the Budget Committee's recommendations of October 2006 (WT/BFA/90), reported on discussions with the Swiss Authorities concerning an appropriate solution to the immediate housing needs of the WTO.  The Council then considered the Committee's recommendations following its meetings of November and December 2006 (WT/BFA/93 and Add.1).  It approved the Committee's specific recommendations in paragraphs 1 and 2 of WT/BFA/93 and paragraphs 3 and 4 of WT/BFA/93/Add.1, and adopted the draft Resolution on the Revised Expenditure of the WTO in 2007 and the Ways and Means to Meet Such Expenditure in paragraph 2 of WT/BFA/93.

8.
Aid for Trade:  The Director-General, reporting on his consultations on appropriate mechanisms to secure additional financial resources for Aid for Trade (AFT), said that all key donors had confirmed their commitment to their Hong Kong pledges, and others had signalled their willingness to be part of this process.  Additional resources would depend on recipient countries making trade funding a priority and putting together viable projects and business plans.  As regards the follow-up to the report and recommendations of the task Force, the role of the WTO was to help make existing mechanisms work together more effectively.  Impressive progress on AFT had been made in a relatively short time, and the focus now had to be the practicalities of implementation.  Establishing a monitoring and evaluation function in the WTO was essential to ensuring that pledges were honoured.  The biggest challenge would be to arrive at a qualitative as well as quantitative assessment of AFT.  He had circulated a paper (JOB(06)/262) that gave an overview of thinking on this and envisioned monitoring on three levels:  (i) a global picture of AFT flows;  (ii) a more specific and detailed picture of AFT activities;  and (iii) country-based monitoring and evaluation to provide a country-specific perspective.  Steps were also being taken to include a general assessment of AFT in future Trade Policy Reviews.  The idea would be to look in detail at a limited number of case studies, the most successful of which might lead by example.  In order to make this information relevant to Members, he proposed an annual AFT debate in the General Council, starting in the autumn of 2007, which would include a series of seminars and round-tables built around the event in order to open up the AFT discussions to outside agencies, civil society and the media.  In the lead-up to this event, the CTD should carry out periodic reviews of AFT in which all Members could express their views.  An ad-hoc consultative group (of donor agencies, organizations, and private sector representatives) would serve as a resource and sounding board in preparing periodic reviews.  He felt these steps would be practical, achievable and results-oriented.  

9.
Follow-up to the 1 August 2004 General Council Decision and the Hong Kong Ministerial Declaration on the Doha Work Programme:  The Director-General, reporting on the state-of-play of cotton development assistance, described progress being made in the process of verification of figures submitted by the bilateral and multilateral donor community, and said that the Secretariat would shortly be issuing the "rolling" Table on cotton development assistance as it currently stood.  He referred also to the importance of cotton sector reform in beneficiary countries, which should go hand-in-hand with greater levels of development assistance in order to make this assistance meaningful, and hoped beneficiaries would continue to report on progress being made on that front.  He then reported briefly on the 11-15 September meeting of the International Cotton Advisory Committee held in Brazil and on the 26 October International Conference on Cotton held in Washington D.C.  Several developing country delegations expressed regret at what they considered was lack of progress on this matter, and thanked Brazil and India for their recent initiatives to help cotton-producing African countries.

10.
Non-recognition of rights under Article XXIV:6 and Article XXVIII of GATT 1994 – Communications from Honduras and Guatemala – Statement by the Chairman:  The Chairman, reporting on his consultations on this matter on 11 December, said these had not resulted in any meeting of minds as yet on the specific matter referred to the General Council – namely, the non-recognition of substantial supplier rights in the specific context of the EC's modification of its concessions as a result of enlargement from 15-25 members, and the modification of its concession on bananas in its move to a new tariff-only regime as from 1 January 2006.  He would continue to offer his good offices in this process to the parties directly concerned and to explore with them further the possibilities of a resolution.  The Council agreed to revert to this matter at its next meeting and that the Chair would continue consultations in the meantime with the aim of moving this matter forward.

11.
Procedure for the Introduction of Harmonized System 2007 Changes to Schedules of Concessions using the Consolidated Tariff Schedules (CTS) database:  Following a report by the Chairman of the Council for Trade in Goods on that Council's consideration of this matter, the General Council adopted the draft decision in G/C/W/565.  

12.
Waivers under Article IX of the WTO Agreement:


Following a report by the Chairman of the Council for Trade in Goods on that Council's consideration of the relevant draft waiver decisions, the General Council adopted the draft decisions forwarded by the Goods Council with regard to (a) introduction of Harmonized System 2002 changes into WTO Schedules of tariff concessions;  (b)  introduction of Harmonized System 2007 changes into WTO Schedules of tariff concessions (modified to include Argentina and India to the Annex of the draft decision);  (c) the Kimberley Process Certification Scheme for rough diamonds;  (d) Canada – CARIBCAN;  and (e) Cuba – Article XV:6 of GATT 1994.  


The General Council then heard a report by the Goods Council Chair on its consideration thus far of the EC's request for extension of the Article XIII waiver regarding a tariff rate quota for bananas of ACP origin.  


The General Council then undertook a review of waivers pursuant to Article IX:4 of the WTO Agreement.  In so doing, the Council took note of annual reports submitted by the Members concerned under these waivers.  The US informed Members that it would shortly be requesting extension of its waiver regarding the Former Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands, which would expire on 31 December 2006.

13.
Review under Paragraph 8 of the Decision on the Implementation of Paragraph 6 of the Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health – Report of the TRIPS Council:  The Council took note of a report by the TRIPS Council (IP/C/42) on its third annual review of the functioning of the system set out in the above Decision.

14.
WTO Pension Plan:  The Council agreed to a proposal by the Chairman (WT/GC/W/572) on the election of Ms Salina Yan (Hong Kong, China) to serve as alternate on the Management Board of the WTO Pension Plan to replace Mr. Breno Hermann (Brazil) who was no longer available to serve on the Board.  The Council also took note of the Annual Report of the Management Board for 2005 (WT/L/663).

15.
Appointment of officers to WTO bodies:  The Council took note of an announcement by the Chairman pursuant to Paragraph 7.1(a) of the Guidelines (WT/L/510), indicating that he would be starting the selection process for the appointment of chairpersons to the bodies outlined in Groups 1, 2, 4 and 5 of the Annex to the Guidelines, and that in accordance with Paragraph 7.1(b) of the Guidelines, he would be assisted in the selection process by the serving Chairman of the Dispute Settlement Body, Amb. Noor (Malaysia).  In keeping with paragraph 7.1(d), he and Amb. Noor would communicate as early as possible a specified time-period in which they would be available to hear the views and suggestions of Members, individually and/or in groups.  The Chairman noted that, in accordance with paragraph 2.1 of the Guidelines, representatives of Members in financial arrears for over one full year could not be considered for appointment.

16.
With regard to the review of WTO activities to be carried out in pursuance of the Decision concerning procedures for the overview of WTO activities and for reporting under the WTO (WT/L/105), the Council heard statements by the Chairs of the Council for Trade in Goods and the Committee on Government Procurement, as well as a statement by Bangladesh regarding the report of the Committee on Trade and Development.  The Council then adopted the report of the Committee on Trade and Development (WT/COMTD/58), took note of the reports of the other WTO bodies, including the reports of the bodies under the Plurilateral Trade Agreements, in documents WT/DSB/42 and Add.1, WT/TPR/192, G/L/808, S/C/26, IP/C/44, WT/CTE/13, WT/BOP/R/85, WT/BFA/92, WT/REG/17, WT/WGTDF/5, WT/WGTTT/8, GPA/89 and WT/L/665, and adopted the draft report of the General Council (WT/GC/W/573), on the understanding that the Secretariat would make the necessary adjustments to it so as to include matters considered at that meeting.

The Council considered the following matters under "Other Business":

17.
The Director-General made a statement regarding the operation of the new multi-media facility in the WTO.

18.
Chairmanships of the Working Parties on the Accessions of Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Iraq:  The Chairman announced that Amb. Major (Hungary) will replace Mr. Jenkins (UK) as Chairman of the Working Party on Bosnia and Herzegovina;  and that Amb. Uribe (Colombia) will serve as Chairman of the Working Party on Iraq.

19.
Next session of the Ministerial Conference:  The Chairman, recalling the provisions in Article IV:1 of the WTO Agreement that the Ministerial Conference "shall meet at least once every two years", and in paragraph 45 of the Doha Declaration that "when the results of the negotiations in all areas have been established, a Special Session of the Ministerial Conference will be held to take decisions regarding the adoption and implementation of those results", said that he had begun sounding out the membership informally as to how they envisaged dealing with them.  On the basis of his conversations, it appeared to him that Members were not yet in a position to approach a decision on issues related to the next Ministerial.  Clearly, the current situation in the DDA negotiations was a relevant factor in this respect, and all hoped that this would be clarified in a positive way before long.  He remained available, as always, to delegations wishing to discuss this issue, and suggested that the Council return to it at an appropriate time next year.  

20.
Administrative Measures for Members in arrears:  As required under the revised Administrative Measures approved by the Council in May following a recommendation of the Committee on Budget, Finance and Administration, the Council was informed, on behalf of Chair of the Budget Committee, of the Members that were under Administrative Measures in Categories II – IV.  Also as required under the revised Administrative Measures, the General Council Chair requested the Members in Categories III and IV of the Measures to inform him, before the next meeting of the Council, as to when their payment of arrears might be expected.  In keeping with the Administrative Measures, the Chairman will report on Members' responses to the next Council meeting.


The next regular meeting of the General Council is scheduled to be held on 7-8 February 2007.

